

Rio Tinto Limited AGM – Address by John Varley

John Varley, non-executive director and chairman of the Remuneration Committee Sydney, 4 May 2017

Check against delivery

Thank you Jan, and good morning ladies and gentlemen.

I'm going to spend a few minutes giving you some context on the three remuneration resolutions for which we are seeking your approval today.

These resolutions are numbered 2, 3 and 4.

We have structured the voting arrangements in the same way as last year.

The Remuneration Report is divided into two sections.

The first section, the Remuneration Policy, summarises our compensation policies and practices.

The second section is the annual report on remuneration, which we call the Implementation Report. This shows how the Remuneration Policy has been applied in 2016, and how we intend to apply it in 2017.

The Implementation Report is subject to an advisory vote for UK Law purposes. This is Resolution number 2.

The Remuneration Report as a whole is subject to an advisory vote for Australian law purposes. This is Resolution number 3. Resolution number 4 seeks shareholder approval of potential termination payments, which are governed by Australian law.

We believe that it's prudent, to seek your approval to this Resolution – so that appropriate termination arrangements can be applied to individuals who hold managerial or executive roles, always in line with our Remuneration Policy, but without any risk of a breach of the Act or of their contracts of employment.

A similar Resolution was approved by shareholders three years ago.

I emphasise that support of this Resolution will not cause shareholders to approve any change, and, in particular, any increase, to the termination provisions that would otherwise have been applied to an outgoing employee under our Remuneration Policy.

If you approve Resolution 4, it will be effective for three years.

Resolutions 2, 3 and 4 are to be voted on at the AGMs as Joint Decision Matters by the shareholders of both Rio Tinto plc and Rio Tinto Limited, voting collectively.

The Committee determined that, for 2017, there will be no annual salary increases for the chief executive, or for the newly appointed members of the Executive Committee.

Consistent with prior practice, annual salary increases for other executives are in line with the base salary budgets applying to the broader employee population.

Turning to awards under the Short Term Incentive Plan (or STIP), targets were, in the main, exceeded.

In the area of safety, the Group's all injury frequency rate in 2016 maintained the level of 2015, which itself was a significant improvement on 2014. There was also a reduction in the number of lost time

RioTinto

injuries and we commenced the implementation of our Critical Risk Management fatality elimination programme.

The combined performance against all three safety components meant that the Group achieved a safety result of just above "target". However, as you have heard, a colleague died at our Western Australia operations last June. Reductions were therefore applied to the safety element of the STIP for the chief executive and certain other executives, in accordance with our Remuneration Policy.

When considering financial performance against the annual plan, we measure half against the original plan. The other half is "flexed" to exclude the impact, during the year, of fluctuations in exchange rates, and metal and other prices, which are outside the control of management. We have used this approach since 2005.

We consider that it maintains an appropriate balance between protection for shareholders and incentive for executives, even in times of significant earnings volatility.

In relation to the 2016 financial targets, the Remuneration Committee determined that the targets, both "flexed" and "unflexed", were exceeded.

It is worth noting that these targets were set early in 2016 when there was a very subdued outlook for commodity prices. For example, as you've heard, iron ore prices started 2016 at US\$40 per tonne and ended the year around US\$80 per tonne. These pricing features helped management, but only in relation to the "unflexed" targets.

Of course, shareholders also benefited from the unexpected increase in commodity prices, with the consequent strengthening in share price and dividend payment capacity.

Turning to the Long Term Incentive Plan, the Committee looked carefully at the Group's overall performance versus targets during the four-year performance period. It concluded that a partial vesting of awards was justified.

The board has determined that it would be inappropriate, while investigations arising from the Simandou project are ongoing, to make any determination about Sam Walsh, or his outstanding remuneration. The company has therefore reached an agreement with Sam to defer the payment of his 2016 STIP award, and all remaining unvested LTIP awards, for a minimum of two years.

I know that shareholders expect to see strong alignment between the value of their own shareholdings and the equity-based wealth of executives.

Fifty per cent of the annual STIP awards are deferred into shares for three years, specifically to ensure that a material proportion of short-term pay is exposed over the medium term to fluctuations in our share price. And of course all long-term compensation is paid in shares.

We have an ongoing dialogue with shareholders about pay, and I look forward to continuing that dialogue during 2017 as we prepare to present our updated Remuneration Policy to shareholders at the 2018 AGMs. As always, we welcome your feedback.

Back to you, Jan.

RioTinto

Contacts

media.enquiries@riotinto.com

riotinto.com



Follow @RioTinto on Twitter

Media Relations, United Kingdom

Illtud Harri T +44 20 7781 1152 M +44 7920 503 600

David Outhwaite T +44 20 7781 1623 M +44 7787 597 493

David Luff T +44 20 7781 1177 M +44 7780 226 422

Investor Relations, United Kingdom

John Smelt T +44 20 7781 1654 M +44 7879 642 675

David Ovington T +44 20 7781 2051 M +44 7920 010 978

Nick Parkinson T +44 20 7781 1552 M +44 7810 657 556

Media Relations, Australia

Ben Mitchell T +61 3 9283 3620 M +61 419 850 212

Anthony Havers T +61 8 9425 8557 M +61 459 847 758

Investor Relations, Australia

Natalie Worley T +61 3 9283 3063 M +61 409 210 462

Rachel Storrs T +61 3 9283 3628 M +61 417 401 018

Rio Tinto plc

6 St James's Square London SW1Y 4AD United Kingdom

T +44 20 7781 2000 Registered in England No. 719885

Rio Tinto Limited

120 Collins Street Melbourne 3000 Australia

T +61 3 9283 3333 Registered in Australia ABN 96 004 458 404